Minutes of the EAPN Executive Committee meeting,

22 and 23 January 2010 – Madrid
Present: Michaela Moser (AT), Ludo Horemans (BE), Maciej Kucharczyk (AGE), Douhomir Minev (BG), Ninetta Kazantzis (CY), Karel Schwarz (CZ), Olivier Marguery (FR), Sigrid Gronbach replacing Manfred Mohr (DE), Yota Arvaniti (GR), Izabella Marton (HU), Louise Richardson (IE), Letizia Cesarini Sforza (IT), Goran Larsson (Salvation Army), Arunas Svitojus (LT), Karin Manderscheid (LU), Edgar Busuttil (MT), Quinta Ansem (NL), Vigdis Von Ely (NO), Kamila Ploweic (PL), Julio Paiva (PT), Cristina Loghin (RO), Ibrahim Nouhoum (Sl), Carlos Susias (ES), 

Clare Caves (UK),

Apologies: Juha Mikkonen (Fi), Per Thomsen (DK), Zuzana Kusa replacing Slavka Macakova (SK), Sonja Wallbom (SE),
No answer: Patricia Alert (ENOPF).

In attendance: Zoltanna Szvoboda (EAPN Hungary), Victor Momodu (Globalisation Group), Nazek Ramadan (Discrimination Group), Peter Kelly (UK), Isabel Allende (SP) 

Staff: Amana Ferro, Tanya Basarab, Vincent Caron, Nellie Epinat, Fintan Farrell, Pauline Geoghegan, Philippe Lemmens, Sian Jones
	Key Decisions
	Décisions clé

	Exco members to complete the draft document on Skills and Expertise of Exco members and to add the languages in which they can work 
	Les membres Exco à compléter le projet de document sur les compétences et expertise des membres Exco et d’ajouter leurs langues de travail

	Extreme poverty should be a discussion item on the next Exco agenda
	La pauvreté extrême devrait être un sujet de discussion sur l’ordre du jour de la prochaine réunion Exco

	If your Network or members of your Network have already responded to the Consultation on the Financial Regulations then please send the responses to EAPN
	Si votre réseau ou membres de votre réseau ont déjà répondu à la Consultation sur la réglementation financière alors veuillez envoyer vos réponses à EAPN

	Networks to send copies of their responses to the EU2020 strategy consultation and of their members to EAPN (sian.jones@eapn.eu).
	Les réseaux à envoyer copies de leurs réponses à la consultation sur la stratégie EU2020 et de leurs membres à EAPN (sian.jones@eapn.eu)

	EAPN to send letter quickly to Prime Ministers asking if they support the inclusion of poverty, exclusion and inequalities as a key objective for the EU2020 strategy. WE should use this as a chance to make visible some of the statements and messages that came from the 2010 Opening event. Networks will try to follow up this letter to make sure it is received and to try and get a response from the Prime Ministers office. 
	EAPN à envoyer rapidement une lettre aux Premiers Ministres en demandant s’ils supportent l’inclusion de la pauvreté, exclusion et inégalités comme objectifs clés pour la stratégie EU2020. Nous devrions utiliser ceci comme chance de rendre visible certaines déclarations et messages qui découlent de l’événement d’ouverture 2010. Les réseaux vont essayer de suivre cette lettre pour s’assurer qu’elle arrive bien et d’essayer d’obtenir une réponse du bureau du Premier Ministre. 

	Exco members to send Pauline (pauline.geoghegan@eapn.eu) updates about their 2010 activities. 
	Les membres Exco à envoyer à Pauline (Pauline.geoghegan@eapn.eu) les mises à jour de leurs activités 2010

	Exco members to encourage the use of the endpoverty logo at National level.
	Les membres Exco à encourager l’utilisation du logo fin de la pauvreté au niveau national

	Exco members are asked to ensure follow up of the three key actions of the NGO 2010 Coalition: 1) the May Media week, 2) the National Focus week and 3) the event on 12 October as part of the Autumn Focus week.
	Les membres Exco à s’assurer de faire le suivi des trois actions clés de la coalition ONG 2010 1) la semaine média du mois de mai, 2) la semaine thématique nationale, 3) l’événement du 12 octobre faisant partie de la semaine thématique de l’automne 

	The next steps in the EAPN evaluation exercise were outlined. The Bureau will prepare a first set of conclusions for discussion at the April Exco meeting. 
	Les prochaines étapes dans l’exercice d’évaluation d’EAPN furent exposées. Le bureau va préparer une première série de conclusions pour discussion à la réunion d’Exco d’avril

	Exco members will be asked to respond to the next draft of the GA programme. Exco members should already start preparing their delegations for the 2010 GA keeping in mind that one of the focuses of the GA will be on migration and globalization.
	Les membres d’Exco doivent répondre au prochain projet de programme de l’AG. Les membres d’Exco devraient déjà préparer leurs délégations pour l’AG 2010 en tenant compte du fait qu’un des points principaux de cette réunion seront la migration et la globalisation.

	The time frame and procedure for developing the EAPN 2011 work programme was agreed. 
	L’agenda et les procédures pour le développement du programme de travail 2011 furent adoptés

	Exco members were asked to renew their efforts to achieve signatures for the Adequate Minimum Income campaign with a focus to achieve a maximum number of signatories by the September conference.
	Les membres Exco devraient renouveler leurs efforts pour obtenir des signatures pour la campagne sur le revenu minimum adéquat avec comme objectif d’obtenir un maximum de signataires pour la conférence de septembre

	Tanya will send Exco members the table re funding of National Networks in 2009.  It is important that you ensure that your Network completes this one page table. 
	Tanya enverra aux membres Exco le tableau qui reprend le financement des réseaux en 2009. Il est important que votre réseau complète ce tableau d’une page

	Exco members must ensure that the report and justifications for the 2009 contracts with EAPN are sent before the 31 January 2010. 
	Les membres Exco doivent s’assurer que le rapport et les justifications pour les contrats 2009 avec EAPN sont envoyés avant le 31 janvier 2010

	The information about the contracts with Networks for 2010 will be sent shortly and Exco members should ensure that their Networks send their request for contract before 31 March 2010
	L’information sur les contrats avec les réseaux pour 2010 seront envoyés bientôt et les membres Exco doivent s’assurer que leurs réseaux envoient leurs demandes avant le 31 mars 2010

	EAPN to make visible its solidarity with the people of Haiti at this time of human catastrophe.
	EAPN de rendre visible sa solidarité avec le people de Haïti en ce moment de catastrophe humaine

	Exco members are welcome to send written evaluation comments on the meeting.
	Les membres Exco peuvent envoyer des commentaires d’évaluation écrite sur la réunion


1) Welcome and Approval of the Agenda: Ludo welcomed the Exco members and the extra guests.  The agenda was approved.
2) Approval of the Minutes of 25-26 Sept and 4 December: The minutes were approved.  Matters arising:
· Skills and expertise of the EXCO: Exco members were asked to complete the draft document on skills and expertise of Exco members that was sent after the Edinburgh Exco and to add the languages in which they can work.
· Discussion on extreme poverty: We need to give space at the next Exco meeting for a discussion on this concept. Sian reminded that the Social Inclusion Working Group will also have a discussion on this topic. 
· EU consultation on Financial Regulations: EAPN made a response to the consultation on the financial regulation. If your Network or members of your Network have already responded then please send the responses to EAPN so that we can learn for this exercise. 
3) EU 2020 Strategy and 2010 Year:  

3a) EU2020: 

Fintan presented a summary of current developments. Although Spanish Presidency has started with a strong push for a more social focus to the strategy, it’s unclear how much difference this can make in the overall decision-making process. The consultation period closed on the 15 January and the Commission is now reviewing the results, but the suspicion remains that it will simply be used to confirm the direction already decided upon by Barroso, the Secretariat General and the Finance Ministers. New factors are the role of President Rompuy, the new Commissioners and the new Parliament as well as the influence of the Treaty, in force since the 1st December.

EAPNs follow up from the December event in the Parliament, has been focused on helping networks to respond the consultation. 2 meetings were carried out with the Belgian and Spanish Presidencies due to the activity and pressure of the national networks. The threat of a demonstration by the Spanish network, linked to the opening event for the 2010 year resulted in a meeting with the Spanish Minister, the Secretary of State with EAPN, Social Platform and EAPN ES. The meeting with the Belgian Presidency focused on the final declaration for 2010, the Round Table as well as EU2020. An outcome of the December Parliamentary hearing has been pressure by the Socialists in the Parliament for a delay to the decision date on EU2020, until June, a position that was already supported by the Greens. This still remains a very short period to enable an adequate consultation period with MEP’s.
Further upcoming milestones include the informal EPSCO meeting on the 29th which Carlos will participate in for EAPN as part of the Social Platform delegation. The important decisions on the direction of EU2020 will be made in a special Council meeting called by Van Rompuy on the 11th February, with a Commission Communication produced on the 3rd March. The decision on the strategy will take place in June, with an agreement of possibly new Guidelines. 
Actions at national level

Belgium:  Will have own event on the 29th January with People experiencing Poverty, and a meeting with the President and the Information Bureau of the Parliament on the 25 Feb, around input to the debate.
Hungary: useful to have model response to the Consultation. They sent it through their networks. They got some positive responses.

Netherlands:  It was very helpful to have the model document. I sent it to over 600 addresses. Some people took it upon themselves to spread it in their own network as well. 

Ireland: Found the EAPN paper useful model, now having meeting with the Prime Minister’s office about their contribution.

UK: had their meeting with the Government cancelled and do not know what contribution the Government made. EAPN UK sent letter supporting the EAPN position.

Spain: translated the response, discussed it in the network and sent in their own response. Regional networks were also asked to respond and members of networks – they’ve not had a full feedback of actions. (Fundacion Gitano also responded)

France – sent the response to the members and discussed it in the General Assembly, then sent to the Minister.

Cyprus translated the demands and distributed it to the labour unions and to members.

Austria sent an adapted version of EAPN paper and to the SPC members. Need to look now at what further action needs to be taken until June.

Romania: we had a change of Government, and also a change of the EAPN Board. We need time to adjust to these changes and new circumstances.  

Proposals of Action: The secretariat proposes sending a letter to PMs asking them whether they include the fight against poverty, exclusion and inequality and support for the Social OMC in their contributions to the EU2020 debate ( ie on the 11 Feb) and the Spring Council. It could also contain a reference to the Social Pact idea raised by Zapatero.,
Discussion: Support from most members, but need to act quickly. Some members will have difficulty in following up. It shouldn’t contain a reference to a Social Pact at this stage.
Action agreed

· Networks to send copies of responses to consultation and of their members to EAPN (Sian).

· EAPN to send letter to Prime Ministers and Heads of States next week with 2 key questions:

1) Whether they will support making the fight against poverty, social exclusion and inequality a key priority in the EU2020
2) Give support to a strengthened, Social OMC promoting participation.

The letter will quote the opening conference and Zapatero and Barroso quotes and make link to need for action. It will set a time limit and make clear that the answers will be made public. The evaluation will be made before the Spring Council and will form part of our input to the Council.

· EAPN networks will follow up if they can/have resources – ie translating the letter, chasing up the answers  by phone/e-mail and feedback to the Secretariat ( Sian)

3b) Evaluation of 2020 Opening conference

Belgium: Crucial example set of how people experiencing poverty can bring value-added to such a conference. We try to make the link between the EU2020 strategy and the Belgian Presidencies and especially the final declaration for the Year and the Round Table on social inclusion. 
Austria: Conference enables members to get a good sense of state of play with different stakeholders and decision-makers at EU and national level. No real dialogue, more attempts must be made to have mixed round tables. Not enough attention to wealth and inequality issues.

Slovenia: Very positive experience of people in poverty and EAPN’s role – highlighting how we are experiencing poverty, how we want to transform society and to have an active, not just passive role.

Cyprus: Very useful, but would have expected more of a reflection on the last 10 years, why we’ve failed, and concrete proposals/actions rather than just “hopes and wishes”. Participants excluded by insufficient space downstairs and lack of microphone.

Sian: Strong example of the strength of the Spanish network in pressurizing their government for a strong outcome. Important sense of commitment from Presidency and some useful speeches from Barroso, Ministers, Zapatero etc. But very weak inputs and commitments from National Governments (weakest round table) with no EU vision or commitment to action. Very positive round table of people experiencing poverty and final RT, and clear the importance of good chairing and methodology – need to  build on more participative methods and more challenging dialogue.

Italy: Very strong start to the year, very well organized and useful for putting pressure on negative governments.
Norway: It was an important demonstration of EAPN at work and to really see our input and progress made – this helps work at national level. Strong messages about Minimum Income from most participants – see the need and consensus for further action. We cannot accept the arguments about lack of money, from wealthy countries.  – not a  matter of money, but will and prejudice “ with just a handshake we could get rid of poverty”. It’s vital to use the media and get them engaged.

Irina (HU); I was very afraid when I arrived and saw such a big room and all these ministers and important people. I was really surprised by the number of ministers, who stayed to the very end. In Hungary they would have left after their speech. For me, it was a very important occasion. I was there with the other people living in poverty, to show the reality of our lives. Who we are and help to reduce the prejudice against us – we are just like other people, like you  - and we have to learn to fight together to change things.
Fintan: The Spanish Ministry have promised to act quickly to provide conclusions to the meeting – and will send drafts to Spanish network and EAPN. 

Key issue around invitations as EAPN got 26 invites and most EU NGO’s only 2 or 3 at most. Argument used was that EAPN not an organization but collective representation at national level, but important to have this debate with organizations at national level as well as in the NGO coalition at EU level. This needs to be balanced with creating space for other actors, as well as involving people in poverty.

Media follow up: Belgian had interviews with 5 or 6 journalists and had dinner with 2, also Luxembourg. Carlos and Fintan were interviewed by Spanish journalists , resulting in a 2 page spread in El Pais. But Commission could have done more to facilitate exchange between National; Networks and Journalists who were invited, both before and during the event.

Action

· Cristina (RU)’s proposal of declaration from EXCO on conference, key results and demands to be put on website and as a model for national networks for own websites and publicity was agreed/ Item should include direct quotes/pictures of people in poverty involved. Should also use other media – including facebook.  This could be used in our further lobbying on the EU2020 
· Proposal to be made to Commission to support better connection to Media – ie meeting with national members. EAPN can propose this for next event.
3c) 2010 Year
Round Table on National Preparation:

Poland: We met the NIB last Monday and they have some money for awareness-raising campaign. They agreed to give us some money for a TV spot about poverty and also for a competition for diary of people experiencing poverty. Opening conference – 26th  February. We met a public relations company in the Ministry, and we now have a good contact with them. 60 projects have been accepted under the EY call for proposals, of which 40% are put forward by local administrations. 
Malta: We met the President of Malta. The launch is February 3rd, with an opening address by the President, and there is some space for EAPN. The NIB didn’t do anything, but at the last minute we had a meeting with them and we managed to secure this. They will probably help us with the focus week. Fintan will be attending the conference we organise in April. We will present studies on poverty in Malta and hopefully the Speaker of the Parliament, and probably the venue will be in the Maltese Parliament. We will also be involved in the final conference. We will receive funds for events, and for others, we were told that a call will come out.

Italy: February 27th is the opening, and it was supposed to be a big invent with people experiencing poverty invited. Now it has been reduced to half a day in a canteen for poor people – so people go there, eat with the poor and come back home. We have had contact with Unit on Social Inclusion.  EAPN has an application under the call for proposals till now the outcome is still not known.

United Kingdom: The main thing is the call for proposal, open in October. A number of EAPN organisations have received funding. There are 12 regional awareness programmes - East Midlands, London, Scotland etc, quite a few successful. We are still trying to assess what other organisations have been successful. Things are progressing, but slowly from the Ministry. There will be a UK launch on the 16th of March and then other national launches towards the end of March in Scotland, Wales, N Ireland. There is a variety of things going on. The Alliance in Scotland has 4 seminars on Active Inclusion, and hopefully something on Europe day (7th or 10th of May) with the commission in Scotland, on structural funds. We are hoping some of these events will be replicated by other organisations. In general they are ‘fairly close’ to the NIB.
Austria: We have the second focus week, and we have the official opening in this week, the President will attend, on February 22nd. The theatre play from the GA will also be performed there. A 2-day conference will follow, organise by the Austrian network, focussing mostly on distribution. We expect more than 400 people. We are in touch with the Irish, so as to pass the torch from one Focus Week to the other, so someone from Ireland will come to our conference. We are thinking on how to get media coverage for this as well. Many members have managed to get funding under the Call for Proposals for various activities. The three main things we are doing are 1. we will adapt the theatre play and move around Austria with at least 30-40 performances in smaller towns and have discussions on this, ending with a performance in the Austrian Parliament, with a presentation of all proposals collected; 2. workshop of people experiencing poverty and journalists, leading to some guidelines for media (following the example of the UK guide); 3. we will develop some hopefully easy to replicate street actions, something similar to flash mobs, where people can easily participate, which we also want to focus on distribution. Throughout the Year, these mobs will keep showing up all across the country, and then inviting the Prime Minister or the Finance Minister to talk about redistribution. 

Czech Republic: The launch of the Year is today (January 22nd), with an afternoon conference, where the President is attending, as well as Commissioner Spidla and the Ministry. We are working very well with the Ministry and with the regional authorities. We are preparing different actions for almost every week, at the national and local and municipal level. We will organise, with all NGOs in the Czech Republic, the NGO week (February-March), on the topic of the fight against poverty. On May 19th there will be a meeting of people experiencing poverty, to prepare the group going to Brussels for the European meeting. EAPN CZ have received approx € 35 000 under the call for proposals. The government has also organised (a lot of) financial support for a Public Relations company, who do not work with the network.

Sweden (Goran): The European Social Fund Council has been in charge of centralising funds. There is a reference groups set up, which comprises 5 members of EAPN SE. So far they have been very successful. 400.000 euros were assigned to different projects. It’s been decided that the users’ perspective is to be focussed on. EAPN SE will organise different meetings of PEP in different regions, beginning in March. This is the first time we are doing this in Sweden. Training and education provided for process drivers, who are there to facilitate the dialogue between users and local authorities. 2 think tanks are organising 2 conferences on the theme of the Year. A big conference will be organised by EAPN on poverty and social exclusion linked to the National Focus Week. The Swedish government is very positive and EAPN Sweden has been successful in getting closer to the government.
Ireland: Preparations for the Seminar on February 19th are going well. This is their main activity during the National Focus Week. The financial situation is not good news. The Government cut back on the budget they said they will put in the Year. They just gave the minimum to balance the EC grant. There is a desperate need of NGOs for funding There will 20 grants awarded, for 580 applications. We are involved in the National Advisory Committee, but there hasn’t been any activity yet. Launch on 5th February. 
Lithuania: cooperation with the Ministry is developing quite well. Lithuania receives about 100.000 euros for activities. The Ministry doesn’t plan to involve NGOs a lot. Another question about Baltic countries in general – we had a meeting yesterday with the Commission and Ministry People, and we were discussing about the recognition of NGOs. 
Greece: Opening conference of the Year yesterday. We were informed at the very last moment through friends, not officially. No idea who was invited there, no organisations received invitations. The Employment Minister announced the distribution of discount vouchers for the unemployed in supermarkets – that was the highlight of the conference. We don’t know who the NIB is, and we don’t know if there will be any call for proposals. The only good thing was that we were invited to the Parliament by the Committee on Human Rights and Equality and Youth, who had a session on 2010 and EAPN Greece was there as the only NGO, and we had the opportunity to present our position and who we are. There is a TV channel of the Parliament, so some people around Greece maybe saw us…We are trying to contact some artists and ask them to work on poverty so we have some art works around the city in the focus week. Concerning the money, I doubt we will get any funding. 
France: The Opening conference will be on February 18th. Fintan has been invited, as well as a representative from another national network and people experiencing poverty; EAPN France is on the Steering group for 2010. The conference will now only last for half a day. Three national seminars are planned on: social integration, territorial governance, participation and citizenship which will happen in France and will be animated by EAPN.  600 applications were submitted under the EY call for proposals, and 68 have been accepted, of which none of the projects submitted by EAPN France. As a result EAPN’s own planned events are not likely to go ahead: the seminar on migration and the seminar on fuel poverty planned for October.
Portugal: 4-10 October focus week; The main activity planned by EAPN Portugal will be a national forum of people experiencing poverty. The Opening ceremony will take place on February 6th. 19 projects from local networks have been presented: but there is no news yet of the outcome. 
Cyprus: We have some formal contacts with the Steering Group for the year but no real engagement. We are not expecting a launch event soon. We are continuing with our own plans. 19th of June – parliamentary event on migrants and unaccompanied minors. 18-24 October is the National Focus Week. We are also cooperating with the UNHCR around another event within the National Focus Week.
Slovenia: We are part of the NIB, but the programme is not out yet. The network has applied for funds, and lobbied, so hope to get funding for activities during the National Focus Week (March 8th – 13th). It is an opportunity for us to gain more visibility, as a young network. We will be having activities not just in the capital, but throughout the country.
Netherlands: our two projects we sent for the call of proposals were rejected. Opening conference is February 4th. We are trying to find any opportunity that would come along to make ourselves visible and try to find new partners. We can’t have a focus week, because we are not financially viable. Song sent on January 1st, containing one verse from each country. Quinta reminds the Exco that everyone invited to contribute their own theme to the song.
Bulgaria: The recent news is that they don’t have money. We were told we can’t involve the network, but we can involve some people from the network as experts. Obviously, other organisations will question this procedure. EAPN Bulgaria wants to organise two rounds of regional meetings to discuss poverty issues: two times six meetings, involving people experiencing poverty and researchers to assess the 2020 strategy and the government anti crisis strategy. They will then publish a report on this and present it to EAPN, the government, the Parliament and the European parliament, to see what is happening through the eyes of people experiencing poverty.
Luxembourg: We submitted an offer for 2010, to have funds to be able to organise a participative meeting, but the Ministry cut in half all funds foreseen. The criteria are also now a lot stricter for funds. The network decided not to apply but still to continue with projects: one day of workshops and one day at the Commerce Chamber, where people experiencing poverty can present the results of the previous day. We are collaborating with a group which organises, for years now, an event linked to October 17th, and we will try to organise together a week regarding access to culture, together with cultural entities in Luxemburg. We are trying to produce a leaflet for this week. There will be only a press conference to mark the launch, which means that the National Focus Week will be the first main event dedicated to the Year. 
Norway: We have four cities which started collaborating. We have 7 working groups connected to our organisation. There are 35 people in these working groups, who live all across Norway. We will ask the 4 cities to give theatre and cinema evenings for free for everybody. The media is very interested in our work, fortunately, and always call us directly. Our main issue at national level is minimum income and social inclusion. There are more issues, but it all depends on funding. At local level they are working on energy costs, and dental health (not included in health cover).  A choir is preparing a song. The Opening for the Year will be in Oslo, where VIPs are being invited (including Fintan). Poverty hearings will be held in each town: important for the media.
Discussion: Tanya spoke about the EAPN paper on a sustainable funding for NGOs in which proposals have been made to change the EU framework on funding so as to get funds for participation of PEP and for NGOs. For almost all the National Networks this issue is a key demand so it is important that this demand be part of the legacy people are looking for from the 2010 year. Pauline asked that Networks continue to send information about activates and issues by email in relation to the year. This information will be included on the endpoverty website and could facilitate cooperation from national members of other European networks involved in the NGO coalition for 2010.  Fintan – about the Coalition, Tuesday was the press conference. Good NGO participation, some media coverage. We prepared a two-pager with our main concerns, we hope that you can use the material produced for the NGO coalition and the endpoverty logo at National level. 
NGO Coalition Activities:  Fintan and Pauline reminded of the NGO Coalition pack which includes information about the key activities for the Year.  Networks are asked to support these key activities by arranging activities connected to the National Focus Week. They were also asked to help to make the transfer between weeks. EAPN Europe could pay for one person to travel to the next country hosting the focus week to make the transfer between weeks. If this opportunity is taken then we are not in a position to reimburse a speaker for a separate conference in the country concerned. The Networks are asked to also try to use the document on the May Media week to try and generate media attention to the 2010 Year.  Finally Networks are asked to consider arranging events in their country to coincide with the event on the 12th of October in Brussels. Full information about these events are available in the NGO coalition pack. 
4) EAPN Evaluation Follow Up

Michaela explained that the Bureau had a first reflection on the 2009 Independent evaluators report.  The intention now is the following:

· The Bureau to prepare a set of first proposals to follow up this evaluation and the discussion on the evaluation at the December Exco meeting.  These proposals will be available to discuss and make agreements at the April Exco meeting.
· We will continue to ensure evaluation and learning is embedded in all our work during 2010 by building on the processes that were started in 2009.
· The go deeper in understanding the issues that came up in the 2009 evaluation a series of 5/6 case studies will be followed up with selected National Networks.  
· A survey will be done with external stakeholders to get some input during 2010. 
· We need to make a road map to see how the evaluation process will feed into our 2011-2015 strategic plan. 
Cristina asked: What was the conclusion of the 2005 evaluation? It would be interesting to know what was the follow-up of that. The language of the report is too technical and sometimes too heavy. Who are the readers? Only the EC? Or is it also a tool for the members – because in that case, it is too heavy. It would be good to have a short reference in the document on how the Secretariat staff perceives the members – the work is common, we should improve communication (we only hear about how Members rate the Secretariat). In the evaluators report it is said that the Secretariat staff said that they didn’t see the interest of evaluation – why?

Fintan replied that even for the staff It was not always easy to see, time-wise, work-wise, etc, where we were heading with the evaluation, what are the objectives and the results, and how would it fit in with the rest of the work and the strategic plan. We were delayed in the evaluation process by waiting for agreed performance management indicators from the Commission which didn’t help.  The evaluation is trying to embed learning into the network so we should become a ‘learning network’ rather than just a disconnected process and this has also taken time to develop. So I think the reference about the staff is only that.  It is a god idea to show the results of the 2005 evaluation which are already included in summary form in the 2009 report. The full 2005 evaluation report is available on the eapn website. I think the evaluation report can be used in a number of ways, but I think the key document which has to be understood and discussed is the one which the Bureau will make to follow up the evaluation. 
5) Mainstreaming Groups

The Globalisation and the Discrimination Mainstreaming groups met together to discuss the seminar on Globalisation and Migration to be held at the GA. The results of their discussion was fed into the item below on the GA programme.
The Gender and Demographic change group 
6) EAPN General Assembly and EAPN Work Programme 2011 
6a) GA 2010
Fintan thanked the GA 2009 preparatory Group for their comments on the first draft programme. A second draft was now available which tried to respond to these first comments. The Globalisation and the Discrimination and Migration Mainstreaming Groups had a fruitful joint discussion on Friday on the aims, objectives and content of the Migration & Globalisation conference as part of the GA programme. Based on this a revised draft of the GA programme and more detailed documents on the Conference part of the GA will be developed by the secretariat and sent to all Exco members for comments.  It was considered important that we see the conference at the GA as a step along the way to mainstreaming these questions in our ongoing work.  After the GA, the EXCO Members will have a discussion on how to move forward towards new steps on that issue. 
There was also a question on the participation of migrants themselves at the GA. EAPN has no additional budget for this and will only be able to invite a limited number of extra participants from key organisations addressing migration and poverty issues and speakers.  Therefore to ensure that the conference is based on reality National Networks could consider one of the following: 

· to include in their delegation for the GA a representative of one of their member organisations who is a migrant organisation, all the better if the representative is a migrant themselves. 
· to meet groups and organisations working in this issue at the national level so as to prepare the national network input for the June Conference. 

· To make a study visit for the delegation or part of the delegation to centres which support migrants or to detention centres so as to build relations and to get some concrete picture of the reality faced by migrants. 
In the discussion some of the points raised were:

Ninetta (CY) – We have some good and bad examples, so I would like to stress that it is important for networks to see the realities in their own countries before they come, and bring that with them.
Letizia (IT) – all three Mainstreaming Groups should be involved in the discussion and the preparation, we all have a stake in this.
Louise (IE) - Ireland is also celebrating the 20th anniversary. We are producing a book – is there an opportunity to present it during the GA? 
Cristina (RO) – We should have the opportunity to contribute more to the documents, should be a democratic process. Regarding the final declaration, we should have more time to debate, not just within our network, but also amongst ourselves at the GA. 
6b) Future Strategic plan of EAPN and Work programme 2011
Fintan reminded the Exco members that the 2011 work programme will be adopted at the 2010 GA and that we will need to adopt a new Strategic plan at the 2011 GA.  With this in mind a set of small groups began a brainstorming on ideas for the 2011 and/or the 2011 strategic plan. The report back was as follows:
Group 1 (Norway, Greece, Italy, Portugal, Romania, Spain) Letizia provided a written report from this group in three languages. Her full report is included here:
The group picked up from the work that it started in the last EXCO held in Bruxelles in December.
1. There is a general agreement with the rest of the European network on the issues that need to be followed and carried through 2010 (influence as much as possible the 2020 strategy, Structural Funds, follow-up of 2010, develop stronger links with other coalitions, framework directive on Minimum Income, national networks capacity building (political and financial), active inclusion, immigration, participation of people in poverty, gender etc.).
2. EAPN is a strong Network that has worked and continues to work well but that in order to continue to do so may need some changes in its organizational structure.  There is a strong need to revise its  organizational tools and, if necessary, modernize or change them. 
3. In order to arrive at such changes in a shared and transparent way, the group proposes:

a. the sub-group on “gender and demographic changes” continues to work as started. This because the gender issue has been neglected for too long within EAPN and there is a clear need for a position that can be shared by all. 

b. the two sub-groups on “globalisation” and “racism and Migration” end their work in March (next EXCO) and transform themselves in two groups, one with the clear mandate to make proposals on how EAPN should be reformed, the other with the task of following the post-2010 and adapt the Strategic Plan. The first working group should end its work at a specific and agreed date (to be decided by the EXCO) so that its proposals can be fully discussed and approved by the EXCO at a specific date to be established together.  

c. The next General Assembly in Cyprus should have a specific time slot for allowing the delegates to discuss their general vision of EAPN. The discussion should focus on their expectations vis-à-vis EAPN, what they think should be done for improving it. This discussion is most necessary if we must change in a clear and transparent way. 

4. The discussion and following decisions on this proposal should take place in the April EXCO. The Agenda of the April EXCO should be sent on time (at least two weeks before the meeting takes place) so that it may be approved by email. 

5. This report will be sent to the Bureau members and the Director. 

Le group était composé par (Norvege, Grece, Italie, Portugal, Romania, Spain). Le groupe a repris à partir du travail commencé à l'EXCO dernière tenue à Bruxelles en Décembre.

1. Il y a un accord général avec le reste du réseau européen sur les questions qui doivent être suivies et exécutées (influencer autant que possible la stratégie 2020, les fonds structurels, le suivi de l'année 2010, le développement des liens plus forts avec autres coalitions, directive-cadre sur le revenu minimum, le renforcement des capacités des éseaux nationaux (politique et financier), l'inclusion active, l'immigration, la participation des gens en pauvreté, le question di gendre etc.)
2. EAPN est un réseau solide qui a travaillé et continue de bien fonctionner, mais que, pour continuer à le faire a besoin de quelques modifications de sa structure organisationnelle. Il ya un fort besoin de réviser ses outils et, si nécessaire, à les moderniser ou à les modifier.
3. In afin d'arriver à de tels changements d'une manière partagée et transparente, le groupe propose:

 a. Le sous-groupe sur le thème “genre et les changements démographiques” continue à travailler comme démarré. Ceci parce que la question du genre a été négligé pendant trop longtemps au sein d'EAPN et il ya un besoin manifeste d'une position qui peut être partagée par tous.
b. Les deux sous-groupes sur la “mondialisation” et “e racisme et les migrations” termine leur traveaux en Mars (EXCO suivante) et se transforment en deux groupes, l'un avec le mandat clair de faire des propositions sur la façon dont EAPN devrait être réformé, l'autre avec le tâche de suivre l'après-2010 et d'adapter le plan stratégique. Le premier groupe de travail devrait  terminer ses travaux à une date spécifique et convenu (à déterminer par le EXCO) pour que ses propositions puissent être pleinement examinés et approuvés par le EXCO à une date précise  (à decider) 
c. La prochaine Assemblée Générale à Chypre devrait avoir un moment spécifique pour permettre aux délégués de discuter de leur vision générale d'EAPN. La discussion devrait se concentrer sur leurs attentes vis-à-vis d'EAPN, ce qu'ils pensent qu'il faudrait faire pour l'améliorer. Cette discussion est  plus nécessaire si nous devons changer de manière claire et transparente. 

4. La discussion et décisions  sur cette proposition devrait avoir lieu dans l'EXCO de Mars. L'agenda de l'EXCO de Mars devrait être envoyé à temps (au moins deux semaines avant la réunion a lieu) de sorte qu'il peut être approuvé par email. 

5. Le présent rapport sera envoyé aux membres du Bureau et au directeur.
El grupo fue asistido por los siguientes miembros EXCO: Norruega,Grecia, Italia, Portugal, Rumania, España. El grupo tomó el trabajo que se inició en la última reunión EXCO que se celebró en Bruselas en diciembre. 

1. Hay un acuerdo general con el resto de la red europea sobre las cuestiones que deben ser seguidas y llevadas a cabo durante 2010 (influyendo de lo más posible, la estrategia del 2020, los Fondos Estructurales, el seguimiento de 2010, estrechando los vínculos con otras coaliciones, Directiva marco sobre el Ingreso Mínimo, la creación de la capacidad de las redes nacionales (política y financiera), la inclusión activa, la inmigración, la participación de las personas en situación de pobreza, genero, etc.). 
2. EAPN es una red fuerte que ha trabajado y sigue trabajando bien, pero que a fin de continuar haciéndolo puede necesitar algunos cambios en su estructura organizativa. Hay una fuerte necesidad de revisar sus herramientas de organización y, si es necesario, modernizarlas o cambiarlas. 
3. Con el fin de llegar a estos cambios de una manera compartida y transparente, el grupo propone: 

a. el sub-grupo sobre "género y los cambios demográficos" continúa trabajando como empezó. Esto porque la cuestión de género se ha descuidado durante demasiado tiempo dentro de EAPN y hay una clara necesidad de una posición que puede ser compartida por todos. 
b. los dos sub-grupos en la "globalización" y "el racismo y la inmigración" pondrán el fin a su labor en marzo (siguiente EXCO) y se transforman en dos grupos, uno con el claro mandato de hacer propuestas sobre cómo debería reformarse EAPN, el otro con la tarea de seguir el post-2010 y adaptar el Plan Estratégico. El primer grupo de trabajo debería finalizar su labor en una fecha específica y acordada (por EXCO) para que sus propuestas puedan ser discutidas y aprobadas por el EXCO en una fecha específica establecida por todos. 
c. La próxima Asamblea General en Chipre debería tener un horario específico para permitir a los delegados discutir sobre su visión general de EAPN. La discusión debería centrarse en sus expectativas con respecto a EAPN, lo que piensan que debe hacerse para mejorarla. Esta discusión es más necesaria si tenemos que cambiar de una manera clara y transparente. 
4. El debate y las decisiones al respecto de esta propuesta debería tener lugar en el EXCO de Avril. El orden del día de la EXCO de marzo debería ser enviada a tiempo (al menos dos semanas antes de la celebración de la reunión) para que pueda ser aprobada por el correo electrónico.
5. Este informe será enviado a los miembros del Bureau y al Director. 

Group 2:

· Political follow up of 2010
· Important to continue the work on strengthening the Networks and the work on finaces for Networks
· Involvement of EOs
· Influence the EU2020 strategy and the revised Social OMC
· The EU We Can Trust provides us with an EAPN agenda for the next number of years. 
· A Framework Directive on Adequate Income should be a key demand
· Important to make a real evaluation of how 2010 has impacted on Networks
· Implementation of the Lisbon Treaty what new instruments for the fight against poverty can this bring
· Continue our work on participation
· Need to think about regional platforms (ie Nordic platform)
Group 3:
· Similar discussion to group 2 but wanted to add the following

· A real assessment of outcomes and priorities coming from 2010 is needed. 
· We should have a medium term objective to assess what sort of competencies we want at EU level for the fight against poverty and to see if we reach them.

· We need to react and engage with the new Institutional context. 

Group 4:

· Continue work on globalisation
· work on the funding of networks; 
· a slightly different approach needed and looking at poverty in terms of inequality. 
· Have a broader debate connected to the 9th people experiencing poverty meeting. 
· The crisis situation is an opportunity in the right direction. 
This brainstorming will be used in relation to the ongoing evaluation of EAPN, the development of the 2011 work programme and the next EAPN strategic plan.

With regards to the 2011 Work Programme: Informal comments are welcome up until the end of February.  The Bureau will prepare a first draft in early March which will be sent to all Exco Members, EOs and working Groups for informal comments before end March. A revised draft will be sent for discussion at the April Exco.  After the Exco a final draft will be prepared and agreed by the Bureau and then sent to the GA delegates for proposals for formal amendments and adoption at the GA. 
7) Exchange with Secretary General of the Spanish Ministry, Francisco Moza Zapatero

Secretary General: It is a great honour to be here, it has been a busy week, but I think we have reached good results. However, it is too easy to deliver very positive speeches when realities are tough. We need now to translate the nice statements in results, and to look for ways to achieve ambitious targets. President Barroso’s speech represented a step forward, in line with the demands of the Spanish Presidency. Several Ministers and State Secretaries were there, and Prime-Minister Zapatero asked explicitly for the social issues to have a prominent position.  After the Lisbon Treaty, there are still issues to be clarified, but the Spanish Presidency is in a good place to do it, and the speeches of yesterday represent a commitment to take this line forward. The Lisbon Treaty and new President of the EU will launch the basic Strategic Guidelines of the Strategy. We need your help for February 11th, we need as many agents as possible to push for the social Guideline. We need your help because in all of your countries we need a clear, common line, that the social Guideline is fundamental. The European Year 2010 could not have come at a better time, but, to approve the new Strategy in June, we need to stick to our commitments and to go as far as we can, and I hope it is a lot. 
Regarding the European issues, we have articulated a lot of our activities around the European Year 2010. There will always be space to address social inclusion, one way or the other, in all our activities and events. The Roma summit is an example. But there are also other issues, such as a ministerial summit on Inclusion – how to avoid exclusion and isolation. There will also be an analysis of the social determinant for access to healthcare, and for longer. National health systems are a fundamental variable in the quality of life of the citizens.
The summit related to education will talk about child education as inclusion tool and determinant factor, but also social protection systems and how to make them sustainable, employment (Barcelona). Also ministerial meeting informal to talk about disabled people and social exclusion and how to prevent it. Also  gender equality will be an important topic in the Spanish Presidency. 
As you can see, there are some issues that we want to continuously stress. And we wish the Year 2010 to be a transversal issues in all our events, and to articulate in all of our Presidency, so that quality jobs, the fight against social exclusion are stressed enough. We hope to be able to work coherently and not to forget that clearly defined quantified objectives is our aim. 
In Spain there is a social inclusion plan for 2008-2010. We also introduced measures to complement this plan. We will evaluate this plan in February, we will see what were the targets and add measures or change them to fulfil this plan. The more strategic part of social inclusion will take place probably next year. But it is sure that we don’t have to wait till next year if there is any measure we can take before that. 
We need to work together and define which is the role of each one of us, to achieve the final objectives. We need to be efficient and fine the best strategy to promote social inclusion. But this is a debate taking place also in the Network, which I hope will help us define the policies of next year. 
Ludo Horemans thanked the secretary of state. We know that the Spanish Government has done a lot of efforts to make this European Year and the situation of poverty and social exclusion a very important element. As you said, it is important that two days ago president Barroso spoke abut social inclusion and especially also very concretely about Active Inclusion, which is for us also one of the most important decisions that came out in terms of policy. President Zapatero seems very much focussed on having the social dimension in the 2020 Strategy I think we can be confident the strategy will include it, but the point is what place will it be given in that strategy.  We saw in president Barroso’s speech that there is a shift towards more social policy, but it was already one of the pillars in the Lisbon strategy, so we think we will have to ensure (together with MS) that the promise is kept. The EU Year is a very important opportunity and a lot of events on very important topics will take place, maybe it is good to look at the integrated situation of poverty as well. 

You haven’t mentioned the 9th meeting of people experiencing poverty, which is a very important event, extremely relevant for the opportunity of direct participation it provides. We need to give it a concrete link to the overall 2020 strategy. It could come too late, at the end of June, but in the preparation of the European meeting, we are aware of the recommendations brought by the previous European meetings, and it would good that our Spanish network keeps you informed in due time, so that this also is taken on board in the building of the strategy. We know very well that in our analysis of the situation of poverty and social exclusion, it is very clear for us that it is very much linked to the overall economic, financial system of the European union, with implications for all the polices, so the place of the social pillar should be more central and prominent than it was before. Whatever the decision will be in June, there is still a lot of work needed afterwards, to see how it is interpreted and implemented by members states, and I am sure that Spain and the next presidency will play an important role in that sense. 
Secretary General: it is true that the 2020 strategy is the most important, but it is very important to carry on with other work as well including the meeting of people experiencing poverty. We are very lucky to be a presidency that has a high understanding of poverty policy. We need to work with the Belgian and the Hungarian presidency, and right now it looks good, but we will see what happens in Hungary after the elections. But it is true that the year is between the Spanish and Belgian presidencies, and I am happy that the Spanish presidency is during this year, because I hope we will be able to show results. We don’t relate to it as a 6 months presidency, but as part of a circle, and we are also responsible for what happens at the end of the Belgian presidency. 
In the discussion that followed the points raised included:

· I was very impressed about the conference and the remarks. I also appreciate a lot what you shared with us this morning. Haiti – global solidarity… how can we move beyond the nice speeches?
· If Spain really wants to take advantage of the presidency to draw attention on poverty, a very important issue is migration. 
· Can you widen the context of some of the meetings you mentioned – on gender, Roma – to include migrants as well? 
· Is it possible for the EU to think as a Unions regarding the rest of the world? Or is it a fortress to defend itself from external intruders. It is an important issue also for the mentality of the people, especially those living in the South. Can we have better solidarity within the Union to tackle the issue in a humane way together, inside our borders and outside. 
· AS well as migration and poverty and the follow up of the EU2020 strategy it is important that the Spanish Presidency takes some leadership to support the implementation of the Active Inclusion Recommendation.  It would be good also if the Spanish Presidency could support the idea of a framework directive on Adequacy of Minimum Income Schemes and a reinforcing of the social OMC. It is also important that we are clear that when we use the work social we mean more than just employment policies. 

Secretary General: The European Union is more than a group of countries. We are always trying to do more and more coordinated approach at EU level and also in international development. Haiti is going to be a very god test of how far we’ve come. Social economy is very important to support cooperatives and social economy enterprises. Integration is not abandoning your customs and your identity, but a mutual adaptation of society and of the person. Immigration has been very beneficial to Spain. When people came from outside and were buying houses and helping the economy, we were happy, we can’t now turn our back on migrants just because the economy is in bad shape. We need to be very demanding towards ourselves, the entire political class. We need the type of International development so that people don’t need to get out of their countries to look for a better life and the correct treatment of people who come to our countries are much related issues. We need to be very consistent and coherent about our internal and external solidarity. Of course the September conference of EAPN on Minimum Incomes has the full support of the Spanish presidency, because we are working very closely with the Belgian presidency. Regarding active inclusion and associating employment and social policy – social inclusion applies to all ages. Perhaps adult social inclusion has a lot do with employment, but not other categories. Sanity, education, housing – all are fundamental issues for addressing poverty, exclusion, inequality, opportunities, also gender issues. Statistics defining the state of poverty in Europe are at least curious, the differences between countries are great and statistics don’t reflect that, better statistics allows us to take better action. It is hard to evaluate policies which are based on wrong statistics. It is the time to move to concrete action, It is the moment to make concrete proposals about what we want in the 2020 Strategy. We are relying on your help, and it would be great if EAPN could come with concrete proposals on what we want in different fields and different countries. 
8) EAPN Minimum Income Campaign
Amana gave a quick over view of the campaign outcomes:

· mixed results: some countries more, others less signatures
· some important signatures at EU level (key supporters) achieved
· 1200 signatures on the website; 300 signed up for the newsletter; more than 2000 members on the FB cause;
· Not very clear yet how the appeal was used at national level – collecting information now;
· Next steps: diary project; or maybe just interview; idea is to collect quotes – put faces on numbers; use quotes for a possible publication bringing them all together or other lobbying tools;
· Idea is to have the final product ready for the BE presidency and in particular the EAPN conference
· Other stunt ideas include: MEP on MI; take an MEP shopping; short graphic video;
Sian reminded that it is important to link our campaign and our lobbying goals, in this instance the achievement of a framework directive on Adequate Minimum Income schemes. To support this objective we will develop a draft framework directive and we will also have the explainer on Adequacy.  The 9th meeting of people experiencing poverty will also be an important moment to continue this work. 

Exco members were asked to renew their efforts to achieve signatures for the Adequate Minimum Income campaign with a focus to achieve a maximum number of signatories by the September conference. A meeting on our Campaign Work where all Networks will be invited will be held in May. The date should be confirmed soon.
9) Directors Report

There was little time for this item. Fintan highlighted a few items including:

· The need for the work of the key EAPN working groups to be presented and discussed in te Executive Committee.

· Communication: That Nellie Epinat is now recruited on an indefinite contract as Communications Officer. She is now managing three websites: Endpoverty 2010, AdequateIncome, EAPN website. Last week we had a new server installed and we had a few problems with that too. Nellie is working very hard to improve the communication tools, but there is a lot on her plate right now. We will have someone on an Erasmus programme (which is now also open to work placements, not just university placement) to work on communication from March to Septmeber. 
· Development: seminar on funding will happen in March – we had one last year as well, where we defined what kind of lobbying we want at the EU level, and the Sustainable Financing group also discussed what we can do to increase mutual learning on national practices, so this seminar will focus on that. In the funding report, we asked you to tell us about your budget. Tanya will send you again this table and I will ask for the information on 2009, it’s very short, but it is very important for us, especially in light of the crisis to know what has happened with the funding for the national networks, and helps us build our arguments at the EU level as well for better funding for networks on the ground.
10) Financial Report
National Network Contracts 2009: Only 3 networks sent their returns for the contracts for 2009. The deadline is the 31st of January. The risk is that, if you send it late and there are things missing, they will be rejected because we don’t have time to deal with this anymore. So it is up to you. Last year there were two networks very close to getting no money.

Contracts for 2010 – we would have sent the paper this week, but the server wasn’t working, we will send them soon. Contract should be fixed by the end of March. Whatever request comes after that will not be possible.

Dinner reimbursement: As a general rule, in 2010 we use 30 euro for the dinners, and also for your reimbursements. 
EAPN Fund: The Belgian Princess and Jerome Vignon have agreed to be sponsors. I tried to get president Tarja Karjalainen, and now we found out she can’t do it. We need a third high profile patron. Michaela will try to work on the Austrian President, and Fintan started to contact yesterday on Mary Robinson. 

11) AOB:

There was a request that EAPN makes visible its solidarity with the people of Haiti at this time of human catastrophe. 

12) Evaluation of Exco meeting: There was no discussion on this item and Exco but members are welcome to send written comments on the meeting.   
Fintan - Next strategic plan to be adopted in June 2011 (which, by the way, nobody has offered to host!)

